



**Intelligence and National Security** 

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: www.tandfonline.com/journals/fint20

# Intelligence warning in the Ukraine war, Autumn 2021 – Summer 2022

Kristian Gustafson, Dan Lomas & Steven Wagner

To cite this article: Kristian Gustafson, Dan Lomas & Steven Wagner (10 Mar 2024): Intelligence warning in the Ukraine war, Autumn 2021 - Summer 2022, Intelligence and National Security, DOI: 10.1080/02684527.2024.2322214

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/02684527.2024.2322214

© 2024 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group.



0

Published online: 10 Mar 2024.

-	_
ſ	
L	Ø,
_	

Submit your article to this journal 🖸



View related articles 🗹



View Crossmark data 🗹

OPEN ACCESS Check for updates

Routledae

Favlor & Francis Group

# Intelligence warning in the Ukraine war, Autumn 2021 – Summer 2022

Kristian Gustafson, Dan Lomas and Steven Wagner

#### ABSTRACT

Russia's invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 is a unique case study of the use of warning intelligence. The article shows that whilst Russia's invasion has sparked a wave of interest on aspects of intelligence, including the use of open source and 'prebuttal', the fundamentals of warning intelligence the forewarning of major threats in a timely manner so policymakers and officials can respond - remain the same as they have always have. The article also suggests that whilst both sides of the conflict had intelligence advantages at the start, intelligence only becomes a significant force multiplier if the consumer sees value in it and uses it. For Russia, significant intelligence advantages were not fully exploited with the effect that they lost the initiative. Ukraine, whilst initially taken by surprise at the tactical and operational level, was able to use intelligence to its advantage. This, we argue, had long lasting implications for the course of the first period of the conflict.<sup>1</sup>

#### **ARTICLE HISTORY**

Received 1 February 2024 Accepted 19 February 2024

#### **KEYWORDS**

Ukraine; intelligence; warning; Russia; assessment

The disputes which underlay war are never as surprising as the outbreak of conflict itself. It is the role of intelligence to close, what Michael Handel called, the 'readiness gap' between the initial warning of an attacker's preparations for war, and its outbreak.<sup>2</sup> In February 2022, Russia achieved some tactical surprise against Ukraine in its long-anticipated invasion, but strategic surprise (an unanticipated attack facilitating the 'destruction of a sizable portion of the enemy's forces'<sup>3</sup>) never materialised. For Ukraine, intelligence was vital to mitigating the effects of surprise. For Russia, intelligence failures added to the self-deception that underlined many of the early operations, setting the tone for its future campaign. Robbed of the strategic surprise, and faced with diminishing intelligence assets, the Russian military's task of defeating Ukraine's armed forces, and implementing an already flawed plan, became even more difficult. For Ukraine, and the West, intelligence was a tool to understand the conditions which will lead an opponent to turn a diplomatic dispute into a threat of war, and escalate into a full-blown military confrontation.

Every descent into war comes with speculation, accusations, and counter-accusations of intelligence failure.<sup>4</sup> Unusually, intelligence in this case also played an important part in the west's public diplomacy: That is, their efforts to expose, deter, or delay Russia's plans while warning Ukraine and the world about them. In that way, this case is also a success story for American, British and other partnered intelligence communities, whose diplomatic and media campaigns led to an enthusiastic and united response in support of Ukraine, but also restored the tarnished reputations of their intelligence services following the war in Iraq. Thus, warning intelligence during the run-up to, and since, the invasion of Ukraine represents an entirely new chapter in the political and diplomatic use of intelligence in international affairs. Paired with this success is a story of at least partial error: the

CONTACT Dan Lomas 🖾 Daniel.lomas@nottingham.ac.uk

© 2024 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group.

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License (http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, and is not altered, transformed, or built upon in any way. The terms on which this article has been published allow the posting of the Accepted Manuscript in a repository by the author(s) or with their consent.

Zelensky administration and French defence intelligence both believed until h-hour that Russia was bluffing or would not dare.

This article offers the first significant academic-led analysis of warning intelligence during the runup to, and invasion of, Ukraine. It also shows that this case recreates a common phenomenon in warfare, where, over time, belligerents' advantages drive toward parity. In this first part of our discussion, we shall pay particular attention to initiatives taken by the UK, US, and some of Europe's smaller states, whose effective use of warning intelligence allowed Western states to confront Russia and support Ukraine well in advance of 24 February 2022. The article also points to differences in intelligence assessment across the NATO alliance, suggesting that, in some cases, differences over Russia's immediate threat go beyond the traditional simple 'success' and 'failure' discourse. For the West, successful warning offered lead time to assist, equip, and train the Ukrainians in their defensive preparations. Western governments were willing to declassify information and assessments to support warnings of imminent Russian aggression. Nevertheless, as this article points out, there were gaps in western assessments, specifically Russia's capability and Ukraine's ability to resist. The article also examines Ukraine's own flawed assessment of Russia's attack vectors and differences with western assessment. In the second part of the discussion, we will show how those different approaches to intelligence, as seen in military planning and combat, shaped the opening stages of the conflict, initially providing the much-weaker Ukraine with advantages which have allowed them to survive.

### Intelligence and warning

Warning intelligence is always a judgment call. The aim of intelligence is to provide foreknowledge of threats. Sherman Kent noted that strategic intelligence serves a protective or defensive use in that it forewarns us of the designs which other powers may be hatching to the damage of our national interests; and it serves a positive or ongoing use in that it prepares the way for our active foreign policy or grand strategy.<sup>5</sup> Warning intelligence utilises the 'indicators and warning' methodology in which one tries to identify the detectable footprint of concealed intentions and capabilities.<sup>6</sup> In her study of the fundamentals of warning intelligence, Grabo writes its purpose is to 'examine continually – and to report periodically, or daily if necessary – any developments which could indicate that a hostile group is preparing, or could be preparing, some new action'. To do this, analysts examine 'developments, actions or reports of military, political or economic events or plans ... which could provide a clue to possible changes in policy or preparations for some future hostile action'. Grabo goes on that analysts provide judgements '*that there* is or *is not* a threat of new military action, or an impending change in the nature of ongoing military actions, of which the policymaker should be warned'.<sup>7</sup>

For Gentry and Gordon, a warning intelligence *success* is the process of managing the collection process to obtain information 'adequate to make sound warning judgements', and assessing the information to forecast areas of concern which, in turn, allow policymakers to respond. In the final stages, warnings are communicated 'persuasively' and 'in a timely manner' that allows policymakers to make informed decisions and decide whether to respond or not.<sup>8</sup> While there are likely many examples where warnings do not necessarily come to light,<sup>9</sup> the case of Ukraine is a clear example of where warnings were heard loud and clear, and in a timely manner, before Russia's invasion. As Grabo wrote, 'It is an axiom of warning that *warning does not exist until it has been conveyed to the policymaker, and that he* [sic] *must know that he has been warned*. Warning that exists only in the mind of the analyst is useless'.<sup>10</sup>

While there were limits to western assessments – as this article suggests – the case study of Ukraine offers an important corrective to the wider literature on 'intelligence failure'.<sup>11</sup> Whereas the academic literature on 'failure' is significant, and still growing,<sup>12</sup> examples of 'success' are still limited. This article, therefore, adds to the academic study of intelligence 'success'. As Bar-Joseph and McDermott write, the quality of warning intelligence is defined two ways. Firstly, the warning must be clear enough to prompt policymakers to respond. Secondly, the warnings should come in a timely manner to allow

sufficient time to take the necessary measures.<sup>13</sup> This is applicable to parts of the NATO alliance – especially the UK, US, and Baltic states, while the warnings of some members were lacking. No system is perfect, and the risk of surprise persists, as cases like the Egyptian and Syrian assault on Israel in October 1973,<sup>14</sup> the Argentine attempted seizure of the Falklands<sup>15</sup> in 1982 and the successful Russian conquest of the Crimea in 2014 attest.<sup>16</sup> Despite the impressive abilities demonstrated by Western allies to detect Russian activities and the willingness to share that information, not all allies and partners reached the same conclusions, as is suggested later in this article.

Given that the Ukraine war is the first 'digital' conflict, it is natural to see the focus on open-source intelligence (OSINT). The feast of OSINT – and often real-time – information on Moscow's military build-up gave a solid foundation for assessment. Reflecting on the use of OSINT, Lt. Gen. Sir Jim Hockenhull, formerly UK Chief of Defence Intelligence, told the Royal United Services Institute thinktank that open source served as a screen to project assessments of Russia's intentions and capability. Additionally, much of this information could be verified and shared to wider audiences.<sup>17</sup> The role of the private sector and the wider open-source community allowed even journalists and the public to watch Russia's buildup. Imagery from US space technology company Maxar,<sup>18</sup> and collected social media posts portrayed a very public build-up of Russian forces. OSINT comes with health warnings, nonetheless. More information, as commentary on the war itself shows, does not necessarily lead to better analysis. State-based intelligence capabilities were just as significant in shaping assessments. Secret intelligence, the lesson goes, should not be written off.<sup>19</sup> US intelligence had, according to US officials, penetrated Russia's political and military leadership, obtaining 'extraordinary detail' on their plans. As early as October 2021, the intelligence indicated a 'significant strategic attack' was likely, resulting in high-level meetings in the White House.<sup>20</sup> In the run-up to the invasion, the UK's Government Communications Headquarters (GCHQ) was 'fundamental' in shaping assessments and gave 'enhanced' support to UK officials in Kyiv,<sup>21</sup> while the Secret Intelligence Service (SIS or MI6) provided intelligence 'illuminating Russian intent' and liaising with Ukraine's intelligence community to counter Russian intelligence activity.<sup>22</sup>

The Western assessments of Russia's likely moves were based on a solid bedrock of varied collection sources. Grabo writes that a reliable stream of information, combined with specificity of detail is key to good warning.<sup>23</sup> In his seminal study of intelligence success and failure, Erik Dahl observes that the problem with most intelligence before surprise attacks is that it is 'general and nonspecific'.<sup>24</sup> Ukraine was the opposite. In applying Dahl's principles, it was the detail from the intelligence picture on Russia's buildup that allowed officials in the US, UK and elsewhere to present the information to policymakers with a high level of receptivity and chances of success that the assessment would be believed in the first place.<sup>25</sup> Supported by a detailed and accurate picture, assessments from the Western powers provided stark reading, coming on top of Russian military exercises in 2021.<sup>26</sup> In April, Russia conducted a 'surprise check' of its southern and western fronts, in response to supposedly aggressive moves by the United States and NATO allies, sparking fears that conflict was likely.<sup>27</sup> 'We're now seeing the largest concentration of Russian forces on Ukraine's borders since 2014', Secretary of State Antony Blinken told a meeting at NATO headquarters,<sup>28</sup> leading President Joe Biden to reaffirm US commitments to Ukraine.<sup>29</sup> At the time, analysts suggested the numbers of Russian troops exceeded the numbers involved in the 2014 annexation of Crimea, with Ukrainian sources suggesting as many as 80,000 troops.<sup>30</sup> Analysts were also fully aware of the Zapad-21 exercise,<sup>31</sup> one of a rolling series of training exercises rotating across Russia's four main military districts each year. Zapad-2021 illustrated Russia's longer-term goal of integrating Belarusian forces into Russian-led structures. It took place against a backdrop of tensions between Russia and NATO, and Moscow's own efforts to reinforce security interests in Belarus after failed prodemocracy protests in August 2020. Though the figures involved in Zapad-21 were grossly inflated<sup>32</sup> - Russia even suggesting up to 200,000 troops participated – the exercises gave warning about the position of Belarus in any future conflict.

Though Moscow's explicit intentions were unclear, Western intelligence officials were fully aware of the build-up. Intelligence officials assessed in October 2021 that the Russians believed they could

'take Kyiv in seventy-two hours', leading to high level briefings in the White House.<sup>33</sup> Intelligence briefings seen by the *Washington Post* in December 2021 showed that US officials believed that Russia had deployed 70,000 troops, and would be capable of deploying up to 175,000 troops along the Ukrainian border, comprising 100 battalion tactical groups and capable of an offensive in early 2022.<sup>34</sup> Despite the build-up, the deployments were, officials said, designed to 'obfuscate intentions and to create uncertainty'. This intelligence picture formed the basis of Blinken's warning to Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov during talks in Copenhagen that Russia would face 'serious consequences' if an invasion took place.<sup>35</sup>

UK officials became increasingly concerned about the prospect of an invasion around the same time, as key or high-profile units deployed for Zapad-21 did not redeploy back to their home locations, but rather remained in Belarus, along with large ammunition stockpiles.<sup>36</sup> Satellite imagery revealed the gradual build-up of Russian troops and, crucially, the deployment of supporting units needed to sustain an invasion.<sup>37</sup> US officials were also concerned about the distribution of medical supplies.<sup>38</sup> The pessimistic assessments were shared by NATO's Baltic states. Estonia's foreign intelligence service (*Välisluureamet*) pointed to large-scale operations.<sup>39</sup> 'In our assessment, the Russian Armed Forces are ready to embark on a full-scale military operation against Ukraine from the second half of February', said their annual report. 'Once military readiness has been achieved, only a political decision is required to launch the operation'. Estonian estimates suggested there were upwards of 150,000 troops, deploying from across Russia's military districts. 'This is', officials concluded, 'the single largest military build-up by Russia in the past 30 years'.<sup>40</sup>

The timing of an attack is always difficult to forecast.<sup>41</sup> Even in the case of Ukraine, and the overwhelming intelligence available, estimates on the timing varied. Analysts faced the age-old problem of 'crying wolf' on when Russia would attack. Several dates were put forward; officials believed an invasion on 20 January was likely,<sup>42</sup> while Biden told allies an attack could happen on 16<sup>th</sup> February.<sup>43</sup> Both were wrong. Sources also suggested an invasion before the end of the Winter Olympics on 20<sup>th</sup> February.<sup>44</sup> In the end, analysts were days out. It may have been obvious that Russia wanted to invade, but the timing is hard to assess. This did not matter; US assessments, however comprehensive, were unable to have an immediate short-term effect on allies.

Additionally, if intelligence was about providing specific timings of an assault, we run the risk of forever failures. Intelligence officials are always wary of when to warn. A warning threshold that is too low will cause future warnings to be ignored. If the warning threshold is too high, the intelligence may no longer be actionable. On the other side, the final decision to attack can be made in a short space of time. 'Once troops are in a position to go', wrote Grabo, 'orders to attack usually need to be issued no more than a few hours ahead'.<sup>45</sup> It is a conclusion backed up by a report by UK intelligence official Douglas Nicoll, who, in the 1980s, was asked to look at strategic warning.<sup>46</sup> As Nicoll concluded, 'The essential point to note is that while planning, preparation, and training may last for up to a year from the initial order to the armed forces to prepare, the period of readying, mobilisation, and deployment of forces may be quite short'. The problem has always been assessing when states will attack, an issue illustrated by the history of the Joint Intelligence Committee.<sup>47</sup> This becomes more complicated when trying to understand the intentions of autocratic leaders such as Vladimir Putin.

Despite the build-up of Russian forces, US officials kept an open mind on whether a decision had been made to invade. In December, following a visit by CIA Director Bill Burns to Moscow, White House national security advisor Jake Sullivan reiterated that the intelligence showed that, '[Putin] had not yet made a decision', even if analysts believed 'the Russian government is giving serious consideration and operational planning to such an exercise' – a view that remained dominant into January.<sup>48</sup> Just under a week before the invasion, President Biden said he was 'convinced' an attack would take place in the 'coming days'.<sup>49</sup> Key indicators included the movement of medical supplies, including blood supplies, to the border.<sup>50</sup> The US intelligence community's assessment that Putin would not decide until the last minute was certainly an accurate one, the invasion surprising some NATO allies and even members of the Russian government and armed forces.<sup>51</sup> Blinken himself

called off talks with Lavrov two days before the invasion, following Russian recognition of the separatist regions.<sup>52</sup>

These assessments were not reflected elsewhere. Even faced with the alarming intelligence, European officials said they 'still refuse to buy it [invasion]. It would be such a mistake by Putin. War is costly'.<sup>53</sup> There was also a feeling that support for Ukraine could, even against the intelligence backdrop, lead to events that the West wanted to avoid. In March 2022, it was reported that France's director of military intelligence, General Eric Vidaud, had been removed from his post, sources citing 'insufficient' briefing on the Russian threat to Ukraine.<sup>54</sup> While some were quick to draw attention to France's failure,<sup>55</sup> the reality is more nuanced. A Russian invasion was, France's Chief of the Defense Staff Thierry Burkhard told journalists, 'part of the options'.<sup>56</sup> Vidaud's successor, General Jacques Langlade de Montgros, revealed that French military intelligence (the Direction du Renseignement Militaire or DRM) had a 'clear and comprehensive' understanding of Russia's buildup going back to the Zapad exercises, yet analysts were unsure of when, and how, an attack would take place.<sup>57</sup> DRM maintained that any attack, if likely, would be delayed pending 'favourable weather conditions', disagreeing with US and UK counterparts over the likely outcome. The Americans said that the Russians were going to attack', Burkhard is on record saying. 'Our services thought rather than the conquest of Ukraine would have a monstrous cost and that the Russians had other options'.<sup>58</sup> That assessment - that an invasion come at a 'monstrous cost' to the Russians - has proved correct. By August 2023, US officials privately revealed, had hit 300,000, including 120,000 dead.<sup>59</sup> Nonetheless, DRM's assessments fell into the trap of projecting one's own reasoning into the mind of the adversary - mirror imaging. French military intelligence failed to understand the adversary's risk appetite or rationale. Russia did not share the values and concerns of Western governments. Ultimately, DRM was persuaded by intelligence received from NATO allies the evening before the attack.60

The DRM were not alone. Bruno Kahl, the head of Germany's Federal Intelligence Service (the Bundesnachrichtendienst or BND), commented that Russia's invasion happened amidst a series of ongoing diplomatic initiatives to avert war. Speaking in May 2023, Kahl commented that UK and US intelligence had been, in his own words, a 'little more courageous' in their assessments, and had got the timing right, having got it wrong, he said, on previous occasions.<sup>61</sup> In late-January, Kahl had said that while Russia was prepared to attack Ukraine the decision had 'not yet been made', with 'thousands' of scenarios from continued support for Russian-backed separatists to moves to destabilise Kyiv remaining open.<sup>62</sup> Security sources had previously suggested to Der Spiegel that Kahl had to be rescued by a hastily arranged special forces mission, having been in Ukraine for scheduled talks when the invasion started,<sup>63</sup> though he later admitted he was 'aware of the dangers' when making the trip at the request of the Ukrainian government.<sup>64</sup> Immediately before Russia's invasion Kahl was reported to have told Burns that an invasion 'was not going to happen', while Germany's foreign minister, Annalena Baerbock similarly refused to believe Blinken's gloomy assessment.<sup>65</sup> The BND's shortcomings have led to growing criticism. 'I'm not inclined to trust anything from an intelligence service', one senior German politician commented, 'that allowed its own boss to get stranded in a war zone'.<sup>66</sup> While Kahl has defended his agency, criticism of BND's performance has continued.<sup>67</sup>

Initial Ukrainian intelligence assessments were also mistaken. Officials fell prey to several critical failings, the first of which was a failing to anticipate the axis of attack. Despite extensive warning from western allies, Ukrainian assessments were anchored on a main effort in Donbas. The Ukrainians, it could be argued, were preparing for a continuation of fighting that had been ongoing since 2014,<sup>68</sup> not a full-scale invasion. 'We still thought and ... hoped', one senior Ukrainian commander recalled, that fighting would start 'from the occupied territory of parts of Luhansk and Donetsk' using paramilitary forces supported by regulars.<sup>69</sup> The buildup of Russian forces north of Kyiv was viewed as diversionary, and insufficient to isolate and capture the city.<sup>70</sup> Assessments were based on a view that the terrain north of Kyiv was not conducive to offensive operations. Russia was therefore able to achieve a 12:1 force ratio in the north in the opening stages of the invasion,<sup>71</sup> and achieve tactical surprise in the initial *coup de main* effort at Hostomel.<sup>72</sup>

Secondly, Zelensky and his inner circle shared the DRM's projection: they did not believe invasion was rational. 'At the time we thought these were threats', Zelensky later told journalists, 'We talked to the intelligence agencies, with our own and those of our partners. Everyone saw the risks differently'. <sup>73</sup> Even armed with British and American assessments, in addition to those of his own staff, an intelligence advisor close to Zelensky said that he believed Putin was bluffing until the last moment.<sup>74</sup> 'No they aren't [going to invade]', Zelensky is reported to have told Biden when confronted with assessments that Kyiv was Russia's likely target.<sup>75</sup>

Thirdly, intelligence warnings came secondary to politics; Zelensky had sought to minimise the effects of Russia's build-up and fears of invasion on Ukraine's already fragile economy and civic life.<sup>76</sup> Kyiv sought to avoid panic, even if preparations were being made.<sup>77</sup> In January, Zelensky had told Biden to 'calm down the messaging' and that invasion scares were causing 'panic' in the markets, with the economic cost estimates to be over \$15 billion.<sup>78</sup> 'If we sow chaos among people before the invasion', Zelensky recalled, 'the Russians will devour us. Because during chaos, people flee the country'.<sup>79</sup> Even in late-January, Zelensky believed Russia's build-up was 'psychological' posturing.<sup>80</sup> These tensions extended to civil-military relations; Valery Zaluzhny, appointed Ukrainian Commander-in-Chief in July 2021, had pressed for quicker mobilisation, but had been restrained because of 'political barriers',<sup>81</sup> barriers that would ultimately result in Zaluzhny's removal in February 2024.<sup>82</sup> It was widely known that Russia had been able to penetrate Ukraine's government, notably its security agency, the SBU (*Sluzhba bezpeky Ukrainy*) with a number of SBU officers defecting early in the invasion.<sup>83</sup> An unnamed security official confirmed there were a lot of problems 'in the upper and middle ranks' gutting the SBU and, in the worst cases, supporting Russian local successes in the south,<sup>84</sup> resulting in major internal reform.<sup>85</sup>

For the US and UK, warning mattered as it provided a window to support Ukraine, and convince allies that an invasion was coming. US Director of National Intelligence Avril Haines told the Senate Intelligence Committee, that intelligence was 'critical to the diplomatic effort. I think it has helped galvanize the response and ... I hope, helped to prepare the Ukrainians to some extent'.<sup>86</sup> Intelligence warning gave, in other words, the breathing space for national governments to respond. It streamlined the legal case for sanctions and for the provision of lethal aid. Dahl observed that for intelligence to be useful it should be both precise and actionable.<sup>87</sup> As he notes, intelligence must provide 'precise, tactical-level warning, and it must be combined with a high level of receptivity toward that warning on the part of policymakers'. Policymakers, he adds, prefer 'facts rather than analysis'.<sup>88</sup> Warning intelligence pre-invasion was precise, actionable, and receptive to policy. The quality of the information, leading to several high-level visits to Moscow,<sup>89</sup> could never deter Putin's cloistered siloviki from making the decision to invade. Politically it mattered. In London, the intelligence firmed up the arguments of some that Ukraine needed to receive NLAWs, anti-tank capability that proved key, and other lethal aid.<sup>90</sup> Same in Washington.<sup>91</sup> Intelligence was also at the forefront of efforts to unify NATO assessments which were divided on whether an invasion would happen. DNI Haines recalls Biden saying, 'We need to start sharing intelligence and you have to get them see that this [invasion] is a plausible possibility, because that's what's going to help us engage them in a way that allows us to start planning'.<sup>92</sup> Burns believed US intelligence played a critical role. 'Allied leaders and counterparts have emphasised', he revealed, 'the credibility of US intelligence helped cement the solidarity of the Alliance'.93 Intelligence helped to prepare across a range of military and political fronts, to marshal alliances and partnerships, and allowed both Ukraine and the Western powers to go into the current crisis forearmed *because* they were forewarned.

Correctly anticipating an invasion was undoubtedly a success story, yet there were gaps in assessments. Analysts may have fallen subject to some analytical pathology in predicting – not unlike the Russians – that Ukraine would fall quickly. Ukraine's resistance took analysts by surprise.<sup>94</sup> As some US officials suggested to journalists, 'a Russian invasion could overwhelm Ukraine's military relatively quickly, although Moscow might find it difficult to sustain an occupation and cope with a potential insurgency'. They went on to add that an invasion, 'would leave 25,000 to 50,000 civilians dead, along with 5,000 to 25,000 Ukrainian soldiers and 3,000 to 10,000 Russian ones. It could also

trigger a refugee flood of one to five million people, mainly into Poland'.<sup>95</sup> US analysts believed Russia would make 'substantial gains ... Kyiv could easily fall'.<sup>96</sup> Oleksiy Danilov, secretary of Ukraine's National Security and Defence Council, recalls being told 'we would be conquered in four to five days'.<sup>97</sup> US officials reportedly even offered to evacuate Zelensky, so sure they were of a collapse.<sup>98</sup> Lt. Gen. Scott Berrier, Director of the US Defence Intelligence Agency, admitted he 'questioned their [Ukraine's] will to fight – that was a bad assessment'.<sup>99</sup> Perhaps still stinging from the rapid collapse of Afghanistan to the Taliban, there may have been some reluctance to be optimistic about Ukraine's chances. The analysts, in other words, overcompensated for past mistakes. The leak of US documents on the Discord social media platform in April 2023 suggests assessing allies remains an issue. US intelligence knows more about Russia than it does about Ukraine.<sup>100</sup>

If analysts downplayed Ukraine's chances, they overhyped Russia's. In June 2022, former NATO Secretary General Anders Fogh Rasmussen admitted, 'we have overstated the strength of the Russian military'.<sup>101</sup> Overrating the Russian military had, it has been suggested, implications. Diplomatic efforts to avert war could have been prioritised,<sup>102</sup> while others have claimed arms supplies could have been deployed sooner – and in greater volume.<sup>103</sup> Questions have also been asked about the longer-term implications for assessing the military capabilities of foreign powers. Intelligence analysts are good at counting the numbers of tanks, artillery, and aircraft, but assessing how these forces will fight is harder. Training, discipline, morale, command, and control are all variables that can only be tested on the battlefield and come as no surprise to analysts. As Bettina Renz noted, 'there has been a tendency, especially in the West, to overstate the scale and implications' of Russia's military reforms after 2008.<sup>104</sup> Russia's military had evolved significantly, yet Crimea (2014) and Syria (2015 -) were not representative of wider performance, and the opening stages of the Ukraine invasion revealed Russia's military was far behind western assessments.<sup>105</sup> Once again, analysts overcompensated for past sins. Inflated views of Russian strength were, it seems, fast to form, yet resistant to change. Efforts to overcome this require 'deep, context-based area knowledge' and, if done badly, can result in the typical analytical pitfalls.<sup>106</sup> Yet assessing these factors remains, Lt. Gen. Scott Berrier has said, 'a very difficult analytical task'.<sup>107</sup>

Adequate warning allowed another western intelligence success: 'prebuttal'. The 'prebuttal' strategy deployed against Russian disinformation and prevarication represents a significant innovation, and the direct use of intelligence to combat Russia's denials appears to have been taken at an early stage. 'Okay, we can dumb this down and make it unclassified', President Biden is reported to have said, having been presented by the assessments in October 2021.<sup>108</sup> Any credible prebuttal effort was going to require carefully thought out but rapid declassification of intelligence for timely publication. Such a campaign aims to bombard the media space with truth – visible, measurable, even tangible data and analysis about the Russian buildup and military campaign.<sup>109</sup> Historically, governments have always declassified sanitised intelligence to support policy decisions or offer alternatives, although the scale and speed of this effort are remarkable.<sup>110</sup> The campaign follows a classic model: it is grounded in truth, it repeats a theme from different angles, and it is well-timed and geared toward a specific objective.

The Ukraine case saw – and continues to see – extensive reference to intelligence in public. In January 2022, the United States pre-empted Russian moves by publishing information on Russian subversion.<sup>111</sup> 'Russia has directed its intelligence services to recruit current and former Ukrainian government officials to prepare to take over the government of Ukraine', reported Blinken, 'and to control Ukraine's critical infrastructure with an occupying Russian force', a message reinforced by an intelligence-led statement from UK Foreign Secretary Liz Truss.<sup>112</sup> Shortly before Russia's invasion, Jim Hockenhull told journalists, 'We have not seen evidence that Russia has withdrawn forces from Ukraine's borders. Contrary to their claims, Russia continues to build up military capabilities near Ukraine'. UK Ministry of Defence communications, using information supplied by Defence Intelligence, tweeted avenues of attack – lines that proved to be correct.<sup>113</sup>

The publication of intelligence should not be overplayed. Moscow may have been forced to respond to intelligence releases, yet the release of information by governments should never, and

can never, be seen as part of a strategy to deter an assault. Officials and policymakers also need to be careful with what they release for several reasons. Firstly, the prebuttal approach was successful because the events that officials forecasted came true. Domestically, the reputation of US and UK intelligence has been at least partially restored after the Iraq fiasco.<sup>114</sup> Recently, however, released assessments have been based on medium to low confidence. As one official said, 'It doesn't have to be solid intelligence when we talk about it. It's more important to get out ahead of them – Putin specifically – before they do something'.<sup>115</sup>

Releasing statements that may turn out to be untrue could impair future use of prebuttal, as it could undermine the trust that has been carefully built up. In other words, releasing low-confidence assessments to keep ahead of Russia's information games would be counterproductive, and damage the IC's hard-won public Secondly, beating Russia's information operations might be important, but no more than the paramount need to protect sources. Third, and finally, the regular release of information by Ministry of Defence has shaped media narratives, yet, has achieved diminishing returns over time.<sup>116</sup>

# Intelligence and war

The contrasting intelligence experiences of Ukraine and the West, and Russia shaped the unfolding of operations. The conflict in Ukraine simultaneously highlights the successful use of intelligence collection and analysis by western governments, and the collective weaknesses within Russian collection, analysis and decision making. High-level intelligence sharing, the leveraging of crowdsourced open-source intelligence, and sharp, flexible strategic planning have thus far provided strategic advantages to the Ukrainians. In contrast, Russia's demonstrable weaknesses on the battlefield stemmed from self-imposed impediments, led the bigotry of low expectations when assessing Ukrainian capabilities and morale. Their top-down, authoritarian culture, well-demonstrated in invasion planning, prevented the Russian military from achieving battlefield success despite significant advantages in combat power. Corruption, weak professionalism, and other issues also had their impact. Since the second year of the war, Russia has been able to stabilise their military performance, if not yet recover initiative. Ukraine, at the time of writing, continues to leverage intelligence to 'punch above its weight'. Both highlight Russia's awful initial performance and their sclerotic intelligence culture. Nonetheless, this war illustrates that two common historical phenomena still prevail today: The first is that whatever intelligence advantages an attacker has are quickly lost at the opening of hostilities. The second is that over time, both sides will adapt and drive toward qualitative parity in intelligence.

The Ukrainian government and armed forces proved, in the first year of the war, highly adept at capitalising on the intelligence failures of Russia, leveraged by intelligence expertise of their own. This results from eight years of experience in Donbas, and more recent training to NATO standards, in which highly integrated and technologically sophisticated intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance takes a significant role in doctrine. As with strategic intelligence, this has also transmuted into a distributed, globalised, even 'democratized' enterprise as open-source information has exploded in terms of scale and capabilities. Initially detached from the global open-source intelligence revolution, Russia mounted its attack on Ukraine entirely unprepared to fight a war in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century intelligence environment.

Russia's weaker staff system and lack of intelligence preparation in operational planning may be critical in understanding Russian failures. Intelligence supports an operational-level military campaign throughout, but generally has two major phases: intelligence support to planning, then intelligence support to the execution of the planned operation. While the difference is not absolute, the planning phase tends to have more of an analytical component, where the support to the operation is dominated by current intelligence collection. The foundation of operations is done in planning – what NATO forces call intelligence preparation of the environment (or 'of the battlefield').<sup>117</sup> In absence of sound intelligence preparation, not only do operations have

a greater chance of going badly, but recovery from errors will be more difficult, as current collection will be based on initially flawed reasoning or assumptions. It is the case that Russia's war in Ukraine was based on poor initial intelligence preparation from the beginning, and they were slow to recover from these initial errors and flawed assumptions, and to recover any initiative. Certainly, they were as surprised as NATO by Ukraine's resistance.

While there are national variations, all NATO military decision-making processes follow similar steps: understand the mission, conduct intelligence preparation, develop courses of action, evaluate and choose a preferred course, then finally develop orders. Here we look principally at the intelligence aspect, itself a process of multiple steps: loosely speaking, staff evaluate the physical terrain, the adversary's current capabilities and doctrine, their assessed intent, and integrate these to determine adversary courses of action. The adversary courses of action are the basis of how the staff develop their own plans to defeat the enemy according to the commander's intent. NATO considers these steps fundamental to operational planning, but they are almost entirely absent from Russian planning.<sup>118</sup>

The Russian staff process, as a rule, prefers a faster decision cycle. The weight of developing the plan is with the commander, who is presumed to have the right answer, and their staff only determine the specifics of how to execute their orders. They do conduct a more limited (but much more mathematical) 'correlation of forces and means' analysis, what Russia experts Lester Grau and Charles Bartles define as the second step of the Russian military decision-making process.<sup>119</sup> But this allows the staff to support the pre-determined plan. In the NATO process, the staff support decision-making; in the Russian system, they support *the decision*. It is likely, therefore, that the Russian plan to invade Ukraine descends not from thorough staff analysis, but from the preferences or preconceived notions of the Russian high command, and Putin himself. They thought that Ukraine, as in 2014, would not fight.<sup>120</sup>

Vladimir Putin steered invasion planning and ignored more sober assessments. His view of Ukraine's statehood and independence remains entirely dismissive. Influential Russian nationalist philosopher, and Putin favourite, Alexandr Dugin, noted in an interview that Russia had a great civilizing mission in the world which 'will not be full-fledged until we unite all the Eastern Slavs and all the Eurasian brothers into a single large space. Everything follows from this logic of fate – and Ukraine too'. Putin in turn repeated these terms in his now infamous essay right before the invasion, saying 'Ukraine has never had its own authentic statehood'.<sup>121</sup> In another speech he stated that Ukraine and Russia 'together have always been and will be many times stronger and more successful. For we are one people'.<sup>122</sup> In his mind it was stubborn Nazi volunteers in Donbas and a politically weak former TV-comedian who kept this from happening. No dissent from this line is perceived in any Russian open-source reporting.

That lack of open discussion or dissent from Putin's convinced views coloured all subsequent planning. The then head of the UK's GCHQ signals intelligence agency, Sir Jeremy Fleming, believed Putin created a culture where no one dares question his directives.<sup>123</sup> Putin believes Ukraine is or ought to be Russian, and whatever passed for intelligence preparation of the environment confirmed this in his mind. This view certainly influenced the ranks as the key planning consideration for Russia's military. Russian troops appear to have been told that they were there to eject the 'gang of drug addicts and neo-Nazis' that were Ukraine's government, and the Ukrainian people would welcome them.<sup>124</sup> They packed dress uniforms for the expected parade.<sup>125</sup>

The Russian intelligence service analysed the political sympathies and attitudes in Ukraine immediately before the invasion, and their findings – the subject of a report by RUSI – seemed to indicate discontent in Ukraine with the existing political order. Rather than viewing these as 'snapshots in time', which might be changed by Russian intervention, Putin seemed to have read the findings as confirming his pre-existing notion.<sup>126</sup> Indeed, Moscow entered the war believing that opposition to Kyiv from the Russian-speaking eastern part of Ukraine would result in a quick win. This assessment may also have been supported by a selective reading of the extensive HUMINT from Russia's sources within Ukraine's political system, intelligence agencies, and other organisations. Moscow's flawed assumption could also have been reinforced – as with US/UK assessments on Iraq –

by the views of pro-Russian Ukrainians living in Moscow, who had every reason to support an early invasion. Following the invasion, Russia's extensive networks were degraded, either through Ukrainian counterintelligence or individuals seeking to protect themselves.<sup>127</sup>

We can infer that the Russian intelligence services supported Putin's view of Ukraine as a state readily and easily absorbed. Bellingcat's Christo Grozev showed that in early April 2022, Putin sacked more than 150 Russian intelligence officers, including the FSB's '5th Service' chief, Gen. Sergei Beseda, 'for reporting unreliable, overly optimistic information concerning Ukraine', suggesting a military and political culture of providing inaccurate or outright deceptive intelligence upwards. This underlines the hypothesis that Putin believed a false picture of the kind of war he was getting into.<sup>128</sup>

Astonishingly, evidence of this culture was broadcast on television during the pre-invasion meeting of the Russian National Security Council. Putin publicly humiliated the director of the Russian foreign espionage service, the SVR, Sergey Naryshkin, into obviously reluctant agreement that Russia should formally recognise the two breakaway Donbas republics and so legitimise the path to war.<sup>129</sup> We see an intelligence leadership which was not at all intellectually honest with itself or its principal customer. It was widely understood that honesty would be rewarded with humiliation, imprisonment, or death. As David Gioe and Huw Dylan argued in the *Washington Post*, 'either [Putin] ignored the advice of his national security and intelligence advisers; or, as with so many authoritarian leaders before him, he set the conditions under which his subordinates only told him what he wanted to hear'. Neither speaks well of his capacity as a wartime leader.<sup>130</sup>

The results of this institutional assumption played out in the first week of the invasion. Russian forces failed to destroy Ukraine's air force or air defence system, and so failed in their air assaults to capture Hostomel airport.<sup>131</sup> They continued to reinforce this assault despite Ukraine's integrated air defence system still operating and Ukrainian units counter-attacking vigorously, causing crippling casualties and the decimation of Russia's professionalised airborne units.<sup>132</sup> In addition, Russia had insufficient logistical preparation for an operation lasting longer than four days, and restricted the use of offensive fires (artillery, air, missile strikes) during assaults to prevent damage to civil infrastructure.<sup>133</sup> Other flaws in the Russian military system, and its seeming inability to adapt, have been described elsewhere. We can say, however, that a poor initial estimate (or more general intellectual dishonesty) underlies much of Russia's disastrous invasion plan.

One estimate that Putin and his analysts made, which may not have been inaccurate at the time, is that the West would not support Ukraine. Since the West – and Europe specifically – reacted timidly to the 2008 invasion of Georgia and the 2014 invasion of Ukraine, why would they behave differently now? Putin had normally gotten away with his bold moves. This might be explained by the facts that Georgia was outside the West's area of interest, and in Crimea he achieved genuine surprise. Neither condition was true this time. Moreover, Putin telegraphed his Ukraine ambitions for at least a year before the invasion, giving NATO members ample time to coordinate and consider options. Regardless, it surprised many observers that Europe *has* reacted as vigorously as it has to the invasion.<sup>134</sup> Arms now flow in from most states and public support for this is strong in most countries. This was not a certain outcome in late February 2022.

At the level of operations and tactics, one failing of the Russian Federation Army that received a lot of attention is the Battalion Tactical Group, or BTG, a product of its 'New Look Reforms' (introduced in 2012).<sup>135</sup> Its general failings are manifest and were apparent to Western and even Russian analysts for some time.<sup>136</sup> On the intelligence front, the battalion tactical group suffered from its generally small headquarters, which lacks the horsepower for tactical level intelligence preparation that larger formation headquarters might have. Even the scope of its collection is compromised by the small headquarters and low level of organisation. One US service report notes that in the intelligence sphere, the battlegroup mostly has narrow-view tactical group command and control 'requires co-location of maneuver (sic) companies and intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance ... personnel in tactical-assembly areas, which become high-payoff targets'.<sup>137</sup> All the eggs needed to be in one basket, and the Ukrainians were not blind to this.

Communications security also is a casualty of Russian expectations for a short campaign. Early reports suggested that Russia's communications infrastructure has performed poorly on the battle-field, especially cutting-edge encrypted Azart and Akveduk radios. The result was that the Russian forces relied initially on in-field makeshift solutions using mobile phones or unencrypted high-frequency radio that the Ukrainian military – and even radio enthusiasts – easily intercepted.<sup>138</sup> The Russian-made Era phone system relies on a cellular network to function, but Russia's own fires destroyed mobile phone towers in many parts of the country, in turn constraining the Russians' ability to use secure phones, forcing them onto open comms systems.<sup>139</sup> This certainly provided an initial intelligence boon to the Ukrainians, but also made it much more difficult for Russian head-quarters to communicate intelligence outwards.

Russia's subsequent adaptation to more secure radio systems in the second year of the war underlines the key technological components of intelligence and security in the 'radical war' era.<sup>140</sup> As a caution, we must note that we do not know clearly how badly the Ukrainians have been mauled by Russian forces to date. The Ukrainians have been playing a masterful game of information operations, and accurate views of their casualties are not widely publicised or even discussed. While most information suggests otherwise, Russian military intelligence may be providing accurate information, enabling them to target Ukrainian formations effectively. We know Ukraine's large Air Defence systems have taken serious casualties, for instance, and this may be the case elsewhere, and they are clearly suffering in battles such as Avdiivka.<sup>141</sup> It will take some time, and more data, before we can effectively assess the full operational intelligence skill of the invading Russian forces.<sup>142</sup> We can note also that the Russian Army has adapted since the first year of the war. They have abandoned use of their flawed BTG tactical organisation; they have better integrated drones and EW (always a Russian strength<sup>143</sup>) into their strike-fires complex, and they have better hidden and distributed their HQs. Despite their significant flaws, the Russian Army remains a formidable force, executing better now what has always been solid operational doctrine. Forced, at length, by catastrophic losses, they have slowly adapted and improved in many ways, and Ukrainians advantages have been less decisive.

Despite initial warning failings, Ukraine has been able to use intelligence far better than their opponents at the operational and tactical levels. Two main factors can be identified in Ukraine's ability to maintain the upper hand on the operational intelligence front: the willingness of Western allies to share intelligence, and the increased power and potential of open-source intelligence including commercial reconnaissance satellites. Firms like Maxar Technologies and Blacksky published open-source imagery to inform the news media and public.<sup>144</sup> As the conflict escalated after 24 February, Kyiv entered discussion with Maxar and others to secure imagery for operational intelligence exploitation. Added to this is the intelligence coming from official sources.<sup>145</sup> Broad Ukrainian support for the war has meant significant 'crowd-sourced' intelligence, every citizen a potential 'sensor'.<sup>146</sup> These means helped Ukraine survive the first year, but in the longer term have created parity with Russia, not a particular advantage.

Though much remains to be known, given the sensitivities of intelligence liaison, US officials have commented on the steady flow of intelligence to Kyiv. White House press secretary Jen Psaki said in early March 2023 that the US had been sharing 'real time' intelligence assisting Kyiv's defensive posture, to 'inform and develop their military response to Russia's invasion'. Sources told *CNN* that the exchanges included information on 'Russian force movements and locations', as well as intercepted communications about their military plans, shared within 30 minutes to an hour of the US receiving it.<sup>147</sup> Some have suggested foreign intelligence helped the Ukrainians target and sink the Russian cruiser Moskva, and may have assisted in other important strikes on Russian military infrastructure in Crimea and elsewhere.<sup>148</sup> In May 2023, unnamed US officials told the *New York Times* that US intelligence was 'helping Ukraine kill Russian generals',<sup>149</sup> a claimed denied by National Security Council spokesperson Adrienne Watson. 'The headline of this story is misleading and the way it is framed is irresponsible', she said. 'We do not provide intelligence with the intent to kill Russian generals'.<sup>150</sup>

Foreign intelligence liaison needs to be caveated. Just receiving foreign intelligence is not helpful unless a military has the analytical capacity to integrate it into a single intelligence picture. That the Ukrainians have been able to combine foreign intelligence liaison with sovereign collection and analysis of their own, speaks highly of the Ukrainian military staff, and the command climate set by Valery Zaluzhny.<sup>151</sup> And overplaying the role of US intelligence is problematic. 'I just think it's disrespectful to the Ukrainians', says former CIA official John Sipher. 'It's taking away from the people who are actually on the ground, who are taking advantage of the intelligence, who are collecting their own intelligence, who are fighting day and night'.<sup>152</sup>

Compounding Russia's initial terrible performance, and complimenting intelligence gathered from Ukraine's own collection and that provided by friendly governments, has been the general 'home ground' advantage possessed by Ukraine and its citizens. Ukraine's military intelligence has certainly made use of Russia's poor communications security and their in-clear radio and phone transmissions: since intelligence is so perishable, it stands to reason that Ukraine's military intelligence have been acting on this information very quickly, and it follows that much tactical intelligence success belongs to Ukraine's own intelligence units, led by Major General Kyrylo Budanov.<sup>153</sup> It is important to note that Ukraine's military staff system and intelligence culture still looks more like Russia's than NATOs.<sup>154</sup> But they have been quick to adapt and seek marginal advantage. Understanding their overall weakness, they have embraced change where they can. They must continue to adapt if they hope to prevail at all against Russia's still very formidable military machine.

### Conclusion

The case study of Ukraine offers a significant case study of warning intelligence success. Given the academic focus on failure, studies of warning success are fewer. Nonetheless, the warning of the UK, US and other allies before Russia's invasion shows that the age-old principles of warning intelligence still apply. As Dahl observes, warning intelligence success only occurs when intelligence is both precise and actionable. The volume of information available to UK and US analysts, utilising both secret and open source, made warning success increasingly likely. In turn, the growing body of evidence on Russia's intentions made it far easier to convince policymakers that an invasion was coming, even if the exact timing of the operation remained a mystery even into the later stages. Nevertheless, even with the volume of information available, warning success was not guaranteed. As the French, German and even Ukrainian cases suggest, wishful thinking and mirror imaging were problems that affected assessment in the face of overwhelming evidence of Russia's military buildup. Such cases also suggest that labels of 'failure' are simplistic, with the root causes much deeper. The French DRM rightly assessed that Russian losses would be too heavy, but wrongly concluded that this would affect decision-making. By December 2023, US intelligence assessed that Russia had lost as much as 87 per cent of the total number of its active troops before the invasion, and two-thirds of its pre-invasion tanks, setting back the programme of reform that Russia had previously undertaken.<sup>155</sup> Nevertheless, the DRM – and other European allies – did not fully grasp Moscow's appetite for risk. It is clear for now that the opening stages of the war in Ukraine will be the subject of renewed academic debate on warning success in future.

This article also shows that each side's particular advantages have diminished with time. Defections to Russia from the SBU ended penetration and will not be repeated at that scale. Russia eventually has been able to deploy its advanced technical means to the front as its war effort has stabilised, and its approach to intelligence and tactics has evolved. Likewise, Ukraine's various collection means, and its analytic superiority, have since provided diminished returns. This is to be expected in a situation where weakness in these areas never leads to decisive defeat, nor strength to victory. Similarly, there has been no way for the US, UK and NATO to continue to exploit their initial warning intelligence successes, and there is little further political gain to be made by declassifying and publicising their assessments of Russia. These are all normal symptoms of a long, static war. Both

sides share a challenge in 2024–25 of finding and exploiting strategic intelligence advantages which will impact the large-scale, long-term scope of this war.

The contrasting experiences of intelligence also fed into the conduct of operations. Intelligence quickly became a force multiplier for Ukraine, which was able to recover from initial surprise and integrate intelligence, including OSINT, into its military operations, signalling the success of its reforms and Western support. It is safe to assume that, unlike the invading force, the Ukrainian military was well nourished by intelligence. Although we are forced to speculate, this is best evidenced by Ukraine's critical defence of Hostomel and subsequent counter-attacks. The destruction of Russia's airborne mission there eliminated the possibility for Russia to achieve a quick victory and its political goals of rapid regime change. By contrast, whilst Russia had early intelligence advantages (especially detailed HUMINT on Kyiv's political and military planning), and was able to achieve tactical surprise, such intelligence, to suit a preconceived Kremlin vision, hampered Russian operations. Although the Russian military has, like their Ukrainian counterparts, shown an ability to adapt, early intelligence failures set the tempo for the campaign. It is therefore essential to study the success of intelligence warning, and failure to integrate intelligence into planning, and the effect this had on the course of the war in Ukraine.

#### Notes

- 1. The authors wish to acknowledge the contributions of Professor Philip Davies and Dr Neveen Abdalla, who coauthored our original pieces in *War on the Rocks*, from which this article is developed.
- 2. Handel, War, Strategy, and Intelligence, 237-39.
- 3. Ibid., 229.
- 4. Betts, "Analysis, War, and Decision", 61-89.
- 5. Kent, Strategic Intelligence, 151.
- 6. Grabo, Warning Intelligence.
- 7. Ibid., 2.
- 8. Gentry and Gordon, Strategic Warning Intelligence, 17.
- 9. Ibid, 19.
- 10. Grabo, Warning Intelligence, 14.
- 11. See, Turner, Why Secret Intelligence Fails and Jervis, Why Intelligence Fails.
- 12. "How do we define intelligence failure?."
- 13. Bar-Joseph and McDermott, Intelligence Success & Failure, 11.
- 14. Bar-Joseph, The Watchman Fell Asleep.
- 15. Lebow, "Revisiting the Falklands Intelligence Failures", 68–73.
- 16. "U.S. spy agencies deny failure on Crimea Seizure."
- 17. "How open source intelligence has shaped."
- 18. Erwin, "Commercial spy satellites."
- 19. Lomas, "The death of secret intelligence? Think again."
- 20. Shane Harris, e. al., "Road to war."
- 21. HC. 287, 42.
- 22. Ibid., 37.
- 23. Grabo, Handbook of Warning Intelligence, 32–35.
- 24. Dahl, Intelligence and Surprise Attack, 2.
- 25. Ibid., 23.
- 26. Corera, "Ukraine: Inside the spies' attempts to stop the war."
- 27. "Russia orders troops to withdraw from Ukraine border."
- 28. "Russia amasses troops near U.S. ally Ukraine."
- 29. Samuels, "Biden emphasizes 'unwavering commitment' to Ukraine".
- 30. "Steady increase in Russian troops in Crimea on Ukraine Border."
- 31. Kofman, "Zapad 2021: What We Learned From Russia's Massive Military Drills."
- 32. Kofman, "Zapad-2021: What to Expect from Russia's Strategic Military Exercise."
- 33. Foer, The Last Politician, 223.
- 34. Harris and Sonne, "Russia planning massive military offensive."
- 35. Ryan and Khurshudyan, "Top U.S., Russian diplomats trade blame."
- 36. Johnson, "NATO's Big Concern From Russia's Zapad Exercise."

#### 14 🕒 K. GUSTAFSON ET AL.

- 37. Shipman, "How Ben Wallace fought 'securocrats'."
- 38. Stewart, "EXCLUSIVE Russia moves blood supplies."
- 39. International Security and Estonia, January 2022.
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Grabo, Handbook of Warning Intelligence, 12–13.
- 42. Foer, The Last Politician, 289; Shuster, The Showman, 208.
- 43. Ward and Forgey, "Putin could attack Ukraine on Feb. 16."
- 44. Forgey and Ward, "White House warns Russian invasion 'threat is immediate'".
- 45. Grabo, Anticipating Surprise.
- 46. Goodman, "The Dog That Didn't Bark", 529–551.
- 47. Goodman, "The Joint Intelligence Committee."
- 48. "White House's Sullivan says US prepared for dialogue with Russia."
- 49. Macias, "Biden believes Putin has decided to attack Ukraine."
- 50. Stewart, "EXCLUSIVE Russia moves."
- 51. Baume, "France spooked by intelligence failures."
- 52. Herb, et. al., "Blinken says meeting with Lavrov is off."
- 53. Ward and Forgey, "Putin could attack."
- 54. Merchet, "Le directeur du renseignement militaire remercié pour cause d'Ukraine."
- 55. Keiger, "Who's to blame for France's catastrophic intelligence failure in Ukraine?."
- 56. "Guerre en Ukraine : « le rouleau compresseur » russe risque de finir par passer, selon le chef d'état-major des armées."
- 57. Cuoco, "Le directeur du renseignement militaire'; Compte rendu Commission de la défense nationale et des forces armées, Compte rendu, 12.
- 58. Merchant, "Le directeur du renseignement."
- 59. Cooper, et. al., "Troop Deaths and Injuries in Ukraine War Near 500,000."
- 60. Merchant, "Le directeur du renseignement."
- 61. #DFS2023: Sicherheitspolitisches Gespräch mit BND-Präsident Dr. Bruno Kahl.
- 62. Rinke, "Germany's spy chief says Moscow has yet to make final decision."
- 63. "BND-Präsident Kahl in Ukraine von russischem Angriff überrascht."
- 64. #DFS2023: Sicherheitspolitisches Gespräch.
- 65. Foer, The Last Politician, 295.
- 66. Moody, "German efficiency? Not in the shady, inept BND spy agency."
- 67. "Strack-Zimmermann kritisiert Geheimdienst'; "BND-Chef könnte Absetzung drohen."
- 68. Freedman, Command, 361–399. Also read Ramani, Putin's War on Ukraine.
- 69. Plokhy, The Russo-Ukrainian War, 157.
- 70. Zabrodskyi, et. al., Preliminary Lessons in Conventional Warfighting, 22.
- 71. Ibid., 1.
- 72. Collins, et. al., "The Battle for Hostomel Airport."
- 73. Schuster, The Showman, 11.
- 74. Pfeffer, ""We Were Born in Revolution."
- 75. Foer, The Last Politician, 273.
- 76. Onuch and Hale, The Zelensky Effect, 235.
- 77. "Ukraine crisis: Don't create panic, Zelensky tells West."
- 78. Plokhy, The Russo-Ukrainian War, 146.
- 79. Harris, et. al., "Road to war."
- 80. Shuster, The Showman, 213.
- 81. Ibid., 75, 216.
- 82. Kramer and Santora, "Zelensky Removes His Top General."
- 83. Shuster, "I Spent a Year with Zelensky."
- 84. Shuster, The Showman, 13-14.
- 85. Skorkin, "Traitors in the Ranks."
- 86. "Senate Select Committee Holds Hearing on Worldwide Threats."
- 87. Dahl, Intelligence and Surprise Attack.
- 88. Ibid., 23-4.
- Bertrand, et. al., "CIA director despatched to Moscow"; "Press Release: Defence Secretary meets Russian counterpart in Moscow."
- 90. Shipman, "How Ben Wallace fought 'securocrats'"; Seldon and Newell, Johnson at 10, 425-6.
- 91. Harris, et. al., "Road to war."
- 92. Banco, et. al., "Something Was Badly Wrong."
- 93. "The Role of Intelligence at a Transformational Moment."
- 94. Russia's War in Ukraine: Military and Intelligence Aspects, 8–9.

- 95. "US warns Russian invasion could see Kyiv fall in days."
- 96. Banco, et. al., "Something was badly wrong."
- 97. Shuster, The Showman, 208.
- 98. "Zelensky declines US offer to evacuate Kyiv."
- 99. "Senate Select Committee Holds Hearing on Worldwide Threats."
- 100. Barnes, et. al., "Leaked Documents Reveal Depth of U.S. Spy Efforts."
- 101. Agrawal, "Former NATO Chief: We 'Overestimated' Russia's Military."
- 102. O'Hanlon, "What US intelligence got wrong on Ukraine."
- 103. Barnes, "Pentagon Pressed to Review How it Judges an Ally's Will to Fight."
- 104. Renz, Russia's Military Revival, 67.
- 105. Galeotti, Putin's Wars: From Chechnya to Ukraine.
- 106. Renz, "Western Estimates of Russian Military Capabilities", 10.
- 107. Senate Select Committee Holds Hearing on Worldwide Threats."
- 108. Foer, The Last Politician, 224.
- 109. Schwartz and Sevastopulo, "A real stroke of genius."
- 110. Read Dylan and Maguire, "Secret Intelligence and Public Diplomacy."
- 111. "US accuses Russia of recruiting officials in attempt to take over Ukrainian government."
- 112. "Kremlin plan to install pro-Russian leadership in Ukraine exposed."
- 113. https://twitter.com/haynesdeborah/status/1494046189704077323?s=20&t=Eo\_P8g6mVaC4HK3gButUEg
- 114. Barnes and Sanger, "Accurate U.S. intelligence did not stop Putin, but it gave Biden big advantages."
- 115. Rogan, "Fooling ourselves."
- 116. Michaels, "Ukraine: The Daily Intelligence Event."
- 117. NATO, Joint Publication 2-01.3.
- 118. UK MOD, Joint Doctrine Publication 2–00.
- 119. Grau and Bartles, The Russian Way of War.
- 120. Higgins and Plokhy. "Russia thought it was invading the Ukraine of 2014."
- 121. Dixon, "In Long Speech, Putin recognizes two Ukrainian regions as independent."
- 122. Putin "On the Historical Unity of Russians and Ukrainians."
- 123. Sabbagh and Smith, "Putin advisers 'afraid to tell him truth'."
- 124. Roth, "'It's not rational': Putin's bizarre speech wrecks his once pragmatic image".
- 125. Baker, "Ukraine said Russian troops brought parade uniforms to Kyiv."
- 126. Reynolds and Watling, "Ukraine Through Russia's Eyes."
- 127. Watling, et. al., Preliminary Lessons from Russia's Unconventional Operations, 4-19
- 128. "Putin purges 150 FSB officers."
- 129. "'Tell me straight': Putin berates own spy chief."
- 130. Gioe and Dylan, "Putin's KGB past didn't help him."
- 131. Marson, "Putin Thought Ukraine Would Fall Quickly."
- 132. "Destination Disaster: Russia's Failure at Hostomel", 13 April 2022.
- 133. Vershinin, "Feeding the Bear."
- 134. Gioe and Dylan, "Putin's KGB past."
- 135. http://vid-1.rian.ru/ig/valdai/Military\_reform\_eng.pdf
- 136. Fiore, "Defeating the Russian Battalion Tactical Group."
- 137. Ibid.
- 138. https://twitter.com/sbreakintl/status/1498619303717142529?s=21
- 139. Horton and Harris, "Russian troops' tendency to talk on unsecured lines is proving costly."
- 140. Ford, and Hoskins. Radical War.
- 141. Axe, "Russians are being slaughtered trying to take Avdiivka."
- 142. Axe, "Ukraine is Losing Several S-300 Anti-Air Launchers A Week."
- 143. Thomas, "Russia's Electronic Warfare Force."
- 144. Erwin, "Commercial spy satellites put Russia's Ukraine invasion in the public eye."
- 145. Waterfield, "Ukraine crisis: Satellite data firm asks for war images."
- 146. Burke, "The Issues in the Collection, Verification and Actionability."
- 147. Bertrand and Lillis, "US officials say Biden administration is sharing intelligence with Ukraine."
- 148. "How did Ukraine destroy the Moskva, a large Russian warship?."
- 149. Barnes, et. al., "U.S. Intelligence is Helping Ukraine."
- 150. https://twitter.com/alexbward/status/1522044965752389634?s=20&t=DHJE-lkxhyQVRP9nZv0qXg
- 151. Herszenhorn and Mcleary, "Ukraine's 'iron general'."
- 152. Borger, "US intelligence told to keep quiet."
- 153. "Interview with Ukraine's military intelligence chief Budanov."
- 154. Gady, "Ukraine's army must shed its Soviet legacy."
- 155. Lillis, "Russia has lost."

16 🛞 K. GUSTAFSON ET AL.

### Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the anonymous contributors and reviewers for their help with this article.

#### **Disclosure statement**

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

# Notes on contributors

*Kristian Gustafson* is a Reader in Intelligence & War. Dr. Gustafson is deputy director of the Brunel Centre for Intelligence & Security Studies and has conducted consultancy and advisory work for the MOD's Development, Concepts and Doctrine Centre, including an integral role in developing UK Joint Intelligence Doctrine.

*Dan Lomas* is Assistant Professor at the University of Nottingham. He specialises in contemporary UK intelligence and is currently co-editing a history of UK intelligence reviews for Edinburgh University Press, and writing a history of UK security vetting for Bloomsbury. He was previously at Brunel University London.

Steven Wagner is a Senior Lecturer in international security at Brunel University London. Dr. Wagner is a historian of intelligence, security, empire, and the modern Middle East.

# **Bibliography**

- Agrawal, R. "Former NATO Chief: We 'Overestimated' Russia's Military." *Foreign Policy*, 6 June 2022 https://foreignpolicy. com/2022/06/06/russia-nato-war-anders-fogh-rasmussen-ukraine/
- Axe, D. "To Knock Out Russian Tanks and Survive, Ukrainian Missileers Have Learned to Shoot and Scoot." Forbes, 2 April 2022 https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidaxe/2022/04/02/to-knock-out-russian-tanks-and-survive-ukrainian-missileers-have-learned-to-shoot-and-scoot/?sh=2344a4eb51ce
- Axe, D. "Ukraine is Losing Several S-300 Anti-Air Launchers a Week. But It Still Has Hundreds Left." Forbes, 8 April 2022 https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidaxe/2022/04/08/ukraine-is-losing-several-s-300-anti-air-launchers-per-week-but -it-still-has-hundreds-left/?sh=77780f323ba8
- Baker, S. "Ukraine Said Russian Troops Brought Parade Uniforms to Kyiv, Expecting a Quick Triumph That Never Came." Insider, 7 April 2022 https://www.businessinsider.com/ukraine-said-found-russian-parade-uniforms-left-behind-inkyiv-2022-4?r=US&IR=T
- Banco, E., G. M. Graff, L. Seligman, N. Toosi, and A. Ward. "Something Was Badly Wrong." *Politico*, 24 February 2023 https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2023/02/24/russia-ukraine-war-oral-history-00083757
- Bar-Joseph, U. The Watchman Fell Asleep: The Surprise of Yom Kippur and Its *Sources*. Albany: State University of New York Pres, 2005.
- Bar-Joseph, U., and R. McDermott. Intelligence Success & Failure: The Human Factor. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2017.
- Barnes, J. E. "Pentagon Pressed to Review How It Judges an Ally's Will to Fight." *The New York Times*, 22 June 2022 https://www.nytimes.com/2022/06/22/us/politics/us-military-afghan-ukraine.html
- Barnes, J. E., H. Cooper, T. Gibbons-Neff, M. Schwirtz, and E. Schmitt. "Leaked Documents Reveal Depth of U.S. Spy Efforts and Russia's Military Struggles." *The New York Times*, 8 April 2023 https://www.nytimes.com/2023/04/08/us/politics/ leaked-documents-russia-ukraine-war.html
- Barnes, J. E., H. Cooper, and E. Schmitt. "U.S. Intelligence is Helping Ukraine Kill Russian Generals, Officials Say." The New York Times, 4 May 2022 https://www.nytimes.com/2022/05/04/us/politics/russia-generals-killed-ukraine.html? msclkid=340a56e7cf7a11ecb03667d7d5c7a490
- Barnes, J. E., and D. E. Sanger. "Accurate U.S. Intelligence Did Not Stop Putin, but It Gave Biden Big Advantages." The New York Times, 24 February 2022 https://www.nytimes.com/2022/02/24/world/europe/intelligence-putin-bidenukraine-leverage.html#:~:text=While%20the%20United%20States%20clearly%20has%20the%20some,information %20was%20publicly%20released%20to%20justify%20the%20war.?msclkid=7082eb2bcfe111ec81cc3bdc823f5d27
- Bertrand, N., and K. Bo Lillis. "US Officials Say Biden Administration is Sharing Intelligence with Ukraine at a 'Frenetic' Pace After Republicans Criticize Efforts." CNN, 4 March 2022 https://edition.cnn.com/2022/03/04/politics/us-ukraineintelligence/index.html
- Bertrand, N., J. Sciutto, and K. Atwood. "CIA Director Despatched to Moscow to Warn Russia Over Troop Buildup Near Ukraine." CNN, 5 November 2021 https://edition.cnn.com/2021/11/05/politics/bill-burns-moscow-ukraine/index.html
- Betts, R. K. "Analysis, War, and Decision: Why Intelligence Failures are Inevitable." World Politics 31, no. 1 (1978): 61–89. doi:10.2307/2009967.
- "BND-Chef könnte Absetzung drohen." 3 July 2023 https://taz.de/Kritik-an-Geheimdienst/!5941786/

- "BND-Präsident Kahl in Ukraine von russischem Angriff überrascht." *Der Spiegel*, 25 February 2022 https://www.spiegel. de/politik/deutschland/ukraine-krieg-bnd-praesident-bruno-kahl-mit-schutzkonvoi-ausser-landes-gebracht -a-a521d635-8c33-4572-84c6-1d0af450c9e2
- Borger, J. "The Drone Operators Who Halted Russian Convoy Headed for Kyiv." *The Guardian*, 28 March 2022 https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/28/the-drone-operators-who-halted-the-russian-armoured-vehiclesheading-for-kyiv
- Borger, J. "US intelligence told to keep quiet over role in Ukraine military triumphs." The Guardian, 7 May 2022 https:// www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/may/07/us-spies-ukraine-russia-military-intelligence?msclkid= b17cc16dcf7a11eca17a0a5b5d7d9f88
- Burke, P. "The Issues in the Collection, Verification and Actionability of Citizen-Derived and Crowdsourced Intelligence." Strategic Panorama, 2022 https://niss-panorama.com/index.php/journal/article/view/136
- Compte rendu Commission de la défense nationale et des forces armées, Compte rendu, nº 67 (2022-2023), 13 April 2023, p. 12.
- Cooper, H., T. Gibbons-Neff, E. Schmitt, and J. E. Barnes. "troop Deaths and Injuries in Ukraine War Near 500,000, U.S. Officials Say." *The New York Times*, 18 August 2023 Ukraine War Casualties Near Half a Million, U.S. Officials Say - The New York Times (nytimes.com)
- Cranney-Evans, S., and T. Withington. "Russian Comms in Ukraine: A World of Hertz." RUSI, 9 March 2022 https://rusi.org/ explore-our-research/publications/commentary/russian-comms-ukraine-world-hertz
- Cuoco, N. "Le directeur du renseignement militaire: 'La DRM avait bien mesuré le coût d'une invasion russe'." 14 November 2022 https://archive.ph/LfKNL#selection-1811.0-1811.13
- Dahl, E. J. Intelligence and Surprise Attack: Failure from Pearl Harbor to 9/11 and Beyond. Georgetown: Georgetown University Press, 2013.
- "Destination Disaster: Russia's Failure at Hostomel." 13 April 2022 https://www.oryxspioenkop.com/2022/04/destina tion-disaster-russias-failure-at.html
- #DFS2023: Sicherheitspolitisches Gespräch mit BND-Präsident Dr. Bruno Kahl, 22 May 2023 https://www.baks.bund.de/ de/dfs2023-sicherheitspolitisches-gespraech-mit-bnd-praesident-dr-bruno-kahl
- Dixon, R. "In Long Speech, Putin Recognizes Two Ukrainian Regions as Independent, a Potential Pretext for War." *The Washington Post*, 21 February 2022 https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/02/21/putin-speech-ukraine/
- Dylan, H., and T. J. Maguire. "Secret Intelligence and Public Diplomacy in the Ukraine War." Survival: Global Politics and Strategy 64, no. 4 (2022): 33–74. doi:10.1080/00396338.2022.2103257.
- Erwin, S. "Commercial Spy Satellites Put Russia's Ukraine Invasion in the Public Eye." *Space News*. 27 February 2022 Commercial spy satellites put Russia's Ukraine invasion in the public eye - SpaceNews
- Fiore, N. J. "Defeating the Russian Battalion Tactical Group." https://www.moore.army.mil/armor/earmor/content/ issues/2017/spring/2Fiore17.pdf
- Foer, F. The Last Politician: Inside Joe Biden's White House and the Struggle for America's Future. New York: Penguin Press, 2023.
- Ford, M., and A. Hoskins. *Radical War: Data, Attention and Control in the Twenty-First Century*. London: Hurst & Co Publishers Ltd, 2022.
- Forgey, Q., and M. Ward. "White House Warns Russian Invasion 'Threat is immediate'." *Politico*, 11 February 2022 https:// www.politico.com/news/2022/02/11/white-house-warns-russian-invasion-threat-is-immediate-00008299
- Frazer, K. E. "Engagement Area Development in a Compressed Timeline." https://www.moore.army.mil/infantry/maga zine/issues/2018/APR-JUN/PDF/9)Frazer-EA%20Dev\_txt.pdf
- Freedman, L. Command: The Politics of Military Operations from Korea to Ukraine. London: Allen Lane, 2022.
- Gady, F.-S. "Ukraine's Army Must Shed Its Soviet Legacy, Says a Military Expert", The Economist, 17 Mar 2023.
- Galeotti, M. Putin's Wars: From Chechnya to Ukraine. Oxford: Osprey Publishing, 2022.
- Gentry, J. A., and J. S. Gordon. Strategic Warning Intelligence: History, Challenges, and Prospects. Washington: Georgetown UP, 2017.
- Gioe, D. V., and H. Dylan, "Putin's KGB past didn't help him with intelligence on Ukraine." *The Washington Post*, 17 March 2022 https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2022/03/17/putins-kgb-past-didnt-help-him-with-intelligence-ukraine/
- Goodman, M. "The Joint Intelligence Committee: Reading the Russian Mindset." *Engelsberg Ideas*, 21 October 2021 https://engelsbergideas.com/essays/the-joint-intelligence-committee-reading-the-russian-mindset/
- Grabo, C. Warning Intelligence. McLean Virginia: The Association of Former Intelligence Officers, 1987.
- Grabo, C. Handbook of Warning Intelligence: Assessing the Threat to National Security. Lanham, Maryland: Scarecrow Press, 2010.
- Grau, L., and C. Bartles. The Russian Way of War. Fort Leavenworth, Kansas: Foreign Military Studies Office, 2016.
- "Guerre en Ukraine : « le rouleau compresseur » russe risque de finir par passer, selon le chef d'état-major des armées." *Le Monde*, 6 March 2022 https://www.lemonde.fr/international/article/2022/03/06/guerre-en-ukraine-le-rouleau-compresseur-russe-risque-de-finir-par-passer-selon-le-chef-d-etat-major-des-armees\_6116336\_3210.html
- Handel, M. I. War, Strategy and Intelligence. London: Frank Cass, 2005.
- Harris, S., K. DeYoung, I. Khurshudyan, A. Parker, and L. Sly. "Road to War: U.S. Struggled to Convince Allies, and Zelensky, of Risk of Invasion." *The Washington Post*, 16 August 2022 https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/inter active/2022/ukraine-road-to-war/

#### 18 🕒 K. GUSTAFSON ET AL.

- Harris, S., and P. Sonne. "Russia Planning Massive Military Offensive Against Ukraine Involving 175,000 Troops, U.S. Intelligence Warns." *The Washington Post*, 3 December 2021 https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security /russia-ukraine-invasion/2021/12/03/98a3760e-546b-11ec-8769-2f4ecdf7a2ad\_story.html
- HC. 287, Intelligence and Security Committee of Parliament: Annual Report, 2022-23, December 2023.
- Herb, J., J. Hansler, and M. Conte. "Blinken Says Meeting with Lavrov is off After Russia Moves on Ukraine." CNN, 2 February 2022 https://edition.cnn.com/2022/02/22/politics/blinken-cancels-lavrov-meeting/index.html
- Herszenhorn, D. M., and P. Mcleary. "Ukraine's 'Iron general' is a Hero, but he's No star." *Politico*, 4 August 2022 https:// www.politico.com/news/2022/04/08/ukraines-iron-general-zaluzhnyy-00023901
- Horton, A., and S. Harris. "Russian troops' Tendency to Talk on Unsecured Lines is Proving Costly." *The Washington Post*, 27 March 2022 https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2022/03/27/russian-military-unsecured-communications/
- "How did Ukraine destroy the Moskva, a large Russian warship?." *The Economist*, 20 April 2022 https://www.economist. com/the-economist-explains/2022/04/20/how-did-ukraine-destroy-the-moskva-a-large-russian-warship
- "How do we define intelligence failure? Hamas October 2023 Attack on Israel." 9 October 2023 How Do We Define Intelligence Failure?: Hamas October 2023 Attack on Israel – Intelligence Studies Review
- "How open source intelligence has shaped the Russia-Ukraine war." 9 December 2022 https://www.gov.uk/govern ment/speeches/how-open-source-intelligence-has-shaped-the-russia-ukraine-war
- International Security and Estonia, January 2022 https://www.valisluureamet.ee/doc/raport/2022-en.pdf
- "Interview with Ukraine's military intelligence chief Budanov." https://english.nv.ua/nation/interview-with-ukraine -s-military-intelligence-chief-budanov-ukraine-news-50239079.html
- Jack, W., O. V. Danylyuk, and N. Reynolds. Preliminary Lessons from Russia's Unconventional Operations During the Russo-Ukraine War, February 2022 – February 2023. RUSI, March 2023.
- Jackson, J. "Ukraine war: why are so many Russian generals being killed?." The Conversation, 22 March 2022 https:// theconversation.com/ukraine-war-why-are-so-many-russian-generals-being-killed-179517
- Jervis, R. *Why Intelligence Fails: Lessons From the Iranian Revolution to the Iraq War*. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2010. Johnson, R. "Nato's Big Concern from Russia's Zapad Exercise." 4 October 2021 https://breakingdefense.com/2021/10/ biggest-takeaway-from-russias-zapad-exercise-putins-forces-linger-in-belarus/
- Joint Publication 2-01.3, Joint Intelligence Preparation of the Operational Environment https://irp.fas.org/doddir/dod/ jp2-01-3.pdf
- Keiger, J. "Who's to Blame for France's Catastrophic Intelligence Failure in Ukraine?." The Spectator, 2 April 2022.
- Kent, S. Strategic Intelligence for American World Policy. Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press, 1966.
- Kofman, M. "Zapad-2021: What to Expect from Russia's Strategic Military Exercise." War on the Rocks, 8 September 2021 https://warontherocks.com/2021/09/zapad-2021-what-to-expect-from-russias-strategic-military-exercise/
- Kofman, M. "Zapad 2021: What We Learned from Russia's Massive Military Drills." *The Moscow Times*, 23 September 2021 https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2021/09/23/zapad-2021-what-we-learned-from-russias-massive-military-drillsa75127
- Kramer, A. E. "Russia's Grave Miscalculation: Ukrainians Would Collaborate." *The New York Times*, 7 May 2022 https://www.nytimes.com/2022/05/07/world/europe/russia-putin-ukraine-politicians.html?smtyp=cur&smid=tw-nytimes
- Kramer, A. E., and M. Santora, "Zelensky Removes His Top General, in Major Shakeup of Ukraine Military." *The New York Times*, 8 February 2024.
- "Kremlin plan to install pro-Russian leadership in Ukraine exposed." 22 January 2022 https://www.gov.uk/government/ news/kremlin-plan-to-install-pro-russian-leadership-in-ukraine-exposed
- la Baume, M. D. "France Spooked by Intelligence Failures." Politico, 6 April 2022 https://www.politico.eu/article/francemilitary-intelligence-failure-russia-invasion-ukraine/?msclkid=46a3293fcfe111ec869c5c40cebadeca
- Lebow, R. N. "Revisiting the Falklands Intelligence Failures." The RUSI Journal 152, no. 4 (2007): 68–73. doi:10.1080/ 03071840701574755.
- Lomas, D. "The Death of Secret Intelligence? Think again." *RUSI*, 5 July 2023 https://rusi.org/explore-our-research /publications/commentary/death-secret-intelligence-think-again
- Lomas, D. "Forget James Bond? Public Perceptions of UK Intelligence." *RUSI*, 12 October 2021 https://rusi.org/exploreour-research/publications/commentary/forget-james-bond-public-perceptions-uk-intelligence
- Lomas, D. 'Just Like the 45 Minute claim': Intelligence and the Iraq legacy'. RUSI, 27 April 2023.
- Macias, A. "Biden Believes Putin Has Decided to Attack Ukraine in Coming Days." CNBC, 18 February 2022 https://www. cnbc.com/2022/02/18/biden-believes-putin-has-decided-to-attack-ukraine-in-coming-days.html#:~:text=%E2%80% 9CWe%20have%20reason%20to%20believe,of%202.8%20million%20innocent%20people.%E2%80%9D
- Marson, J. "Putin Thought Ukraine Would Fall Quickly. An Airport Battle Proved Him Wrong." The Wall Street Journal, 3 March 2022 https://www.wsj.com/articles/putin-thought-ukraine-would-fall-quickly-an-airport-battle-proved-himwrong-11646343121
- Merchet, J.-D. "Le directeur du renseignement militaire remercié pour cause d'Ukraine." 30 March 2022 https://www. lopinion.fr/international/le-directeur-du-renseignement-militaire-remercie-pour-cause-dukraine?s=09
- Michael, S. G. "The Dog That Didn't Bark: The Joint Intelligence Committee and Warning of Aggression." Cold War History 7, no. 4 (2007). doi:10.1080/14682740701621739. 529–551

- Michaels, J. "Ukraine: The Daily Intelligence Event." RUSI, 18 May 2022 https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publica tions/commentary/ukraine-daily-intelligence-event
- Moody, O. "German Efficiency? Not in the Shady, Inept BND Spy Agency." The Times, 3 March 2023.

NATO, Joint Publication 2-01.3, Joint Intelligence Preparation of the Operational Environment.

- Nicholas, D. "Second Russian general killed in Ukraine." *The Telegraph*, 8 March 2022 https://www.telegraph.co.uk/ world-news/2022/03/08/second-russian-general-killed-battlefield-demoralised-troops/
- O'Hanlon, M. "What US intelligence got wrong on Ukraine." The Hill, 24 March 2022 https://thehill.com/opinion/ national-security/599334-what-us-intelligence-got-wrong-on-ukraine/

"On the Historical Unity of Russians and Ukrainians." 12 July 2021 http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/66181 Onuch, O., and H. E. Hale. *The Zelensky Effect*. London: Hurst, 2022.

- Perrigo, B. "Ukraine's Secret Weapon Against Russia: Turkish Drones." *Politico*, 1 March 2022 https://time.com/6153197/ ukraine-russia-turkish-drones-bayraktar/
- Pfeffer, A. "We Were Born in Revolution': Top Ukraine Intel Official on What Putin Failed to See." *Haaretz*, 25 March 2022 https://www.haaretz.com/world-news/europe/2022-03-25/ty-article/.highlight/top-ukraine-intel-official-this-iswhere-putin-failed/00000180-5bbb-dee0-afd6-7bff67230000
- Plokhy, S. The Russo-Ukrainian War. London: Allen Lane, 2023.
- "Press Release: Defence Secretary meets Russian counterpart in Moscow." 11 February 2022 https://www.gov.uk/ government/news/defence-secretary-meets-russian-counterpart-in-moscow

"Putin purges 150 FSB officers." https://tvpworld.com/59577307/putin-purges-150-fsb-officers

Ramani, S. Putin's War on Ukraine: Russia's Campaign for Global Counter-Revolution. London: Hurst, 2023.

- Reach, C., V. Kilambi, and M. Cozad. "Russian Assessments and Applications of the Correlation of Forces and Means." RAND, 2020 https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR4235.html
- Renz, B. Russia's Military Revival. Cambridge: Polity, 2018.
- Renz, B. "Western Estimates of Russian Military Capabilities and the Invasion of Ukraine." *Problems of Post-Communism*, September 2023.
- Reynolds, N., and J. Watling. "Ukraine Through Russia's Eyes." RUSI, 25 February 2022 https://rusi.org/explore-ourresearch/publications/commentary/ukraine-through-russias-eyes?msclkid=9c148a04cf1e11ec81e9f50fc30d4b1b
- Ringer, J., J. Chang, and M. Chakrabarti. "How Open Source Intelligence is Shaping the Russia-Ukraine War." 11 April; 2022 https://www.wbur.org/onpoint/2022/04/11/how-open-source-intelligence-is-shaping-the-russia-ukraine-war
- Rinke, A. "Germany's Spy Chief Says Moscow Has Yet to Make Final Decision on Attacking Ukraine." *Reuters*, 28 January 2022 https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/germanys-spy-chief-says-moscow-has-yet-make-finaldecision-attacking-ukraine-2022-01-28/
- Risen, J. "A Nation at War: C.I.A. Aides Feel Pressure in Preparing Iraqi Reports." The New York Times, 23 March 2003 https://www.nytimes.com/2003/03/23/world/a-nation-at-war-intelligence-cia-aides-feel-pressure-in-preparing-iraqireports.html?msclkid=7b0769f3cfe311eca0cd2a2d98216b27
- Rogan, T. "Fooling Ourselves: The US May Regret Political Use of Ukrainian Intelligence." Washington Examiner, 8 April 2022 https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/opinion/fooling-ourselves-the-us-may-regret-political-use-of-ukraine-intel
- The Role of Intelligence at a Transformational Moment, CIA Director Bill Burns, Georgia Tech, 14 April 2022. https://www.cia.gov/static/Director-Burns-Speech-and-QA-Georgia-Tech.pdf
- Roth, A. ""It's Not rational": Putin's Bizarre Speech Wrecks His Once Pragmatic Image." *The Guardian*, 25 February 2022 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/feb/25/its-not-rational-putins-bizarre-speech-wrecks-his-oncepragmatic-image
- "Russia Amasses Troops Near U.S. Ally Ukraine. But What is Putin's goal". NBC News, 14 April 2021 https://www.nbcnews. com/news/world/russia-amasses-troops-near-u-s-ally-ukraine-what-putin-n1263894
- "Russia Orders Troops to Withdraw from Ukraine Border After Buildup That Alarmed West", 22 April 2021 https://www. nbcnews.com/news/world/russia-orders-troops-withdraw-ukraine-border-after-buildup-alarmed-west-n1264912
- Russia's War in Ukraine: Military and Intelligence Aspects, Congressional Research Service, 9 April 2022.
- Ryan, M., and I. Khurshudyan. "Top U.S., Russian diplomats trade blame in talks over Ukraine." The Washington Post, 2 December 2021 https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/blinken-lavrov-talks-ukraine/2021/ 12/02/a865c9fa-5341-11ec-8ad5-b5c50c1fb4d9\_story.html
- Sabbagh, D., and D. Smith. "Putin Advisers 'Afraid to Tell Him truth' About Ukraine Error, Says GCHQ Head." *The Guardian*, 30 March 2022 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/30/putin-advisers-russia-ukraine-error-gchq-head-jeremy-fleming-speech
- Samuels, B. "Biden Emphasizes 'Unwavering commitment' to Ukraine During Call with Putin." The Hill, 13 April 2021 https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/547927-biden-emphasizes-unwavering-commitment-to-ukraineduring-call-with/?msclkid=fea3f7b4cfe011ec9a411673d2f893c8
- Schwartz, F., and D. Sevastopulo. "'A Real Stroke of genius': US Leads Efforts to Publicise Ukraine Intelligence." FT, https://www.ft.com/content/9b3bc8c0-d511-4eec-9cbd-5a4f432f6909
- Seldon, A., and R. Newell. Johnson at 10: The Inside Story. London: Atlantic Books, 2023.
- Senate Select Committee Holds Hearing on Worldwide Threats, 10 March 2022 https://www.cia.gov/static/ATA\_SSCI\_ Transcript\_10-March-2022.pdf

20 🕒 K. GUSTAFSON ET AL.

- Sephton, C. "Ukraine War: A Dozen Crack Russian Military Units Redeployed from Mariupol as Kyiv Claims to Have Rearmed Blockaded District with Daring Night-Time Helicopter Drop." Sky News, 23 April 2022 https://news.sky.com/ story/ukraine-war-a-dozen-crack-russian-military-units-pulled-from-mariupol-and-redeployed-to-eeasternbattlefront-12596545?msclkid=9fbab6c4d06d11ec866bed5a025c358c
- Shipman, T. "How Ben Wallace Fought 'Securocrats' to Donate UK's Tank-Busting Weapons to Ukraine." The Times, 13 March 2022 https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/how-ben-wallace-fought-securocrats-to-donate-uks-tank-bustingweapons-to-ukraine-zz05m28g2
- Shuster, S. The Showman: The Inside Story of the Invasion That Shook the World and Made a Leader of Volodymyr Zelensky. London: William Collins, 2024.
- Skorkin, K. "Traitors in the Ranks: Zelensky Purges Ukraine's Security Services." 28 July 2022 https://carnegieendowment. org/politika/87585
- "Steady increase in Russian troops in Crimea on Ukraine Border, Pentagon says." NBC News, 19 April 2021 https://www. nbcnews.com/news/world/steady-increase-russian-troops-crimea-ukraine-border-says-pentagon-n1264546
- Stewart, P. "EXCLUSIVE Russia Moves Blood Supplies Near Ukraine, Adding to U.S. Concern, Officials Say." Reuters, 29 January 2022 https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/exclusive-russia-moves-blood-supplies-near-ukraine-addingus-concern-officials-2022-01-28/
- "Strack-Zimmermann kritisiert Geheimdienst." ZDF, 23 July 2023 https://www.zdf.de/nachrichten/politik/strackzimmermann-geheimdienste-bnd-kritik-100.html
- "Tell me straight': Putin berates own spy chief over recognition of Ukrainian breakaway regions." https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=nLOo\_HNkT-8
- Turner, M. A. Why Secret Intelligence Fails. Washington, D.C: Potomac Books, 2006.
- Turp-Balazs, C. "In Ukraine, the process of digitalisation continues, even under cruise missile attack." *Emerging Europe*, 29 March 2022 https://emerging-europe.com/news/ukraine-vows-to-make-russia-pay-for-economic-cost -of-its-invasion-while-diia-app-proves-its-worth/
- UK MOD, Joint Doctrine Publication 2-00 Intelligence, Counter-Intelligence and Security Support to Joint Operations, 4th Edition, 2023.
- "Ukraine crisis: Don't create panic, Zelensky tells West." BBC News, 28 January 2022 https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/worldeurope-60174684?msclkid=069fa399cfe211ec97d24762a7d6af46
- "Ukraine War Ukrainian Soldier Defending Kyiv Area "We're very lucky they're so fucking stupid." https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=3nXyRjuQMvk
- "U.S. accuses Russia of recruiting officials in attempt to take over Ukrainian government." CNN, 20 January 2022 https:// edition.cnn.com/2022/01/20/politics/us-transfer-weapons-ukraine/index.html
- "U.S. Security Assistance to Ukraine." Congressional Research Service, 25 August 2023 https://crsreports.congress.gov/ product/pdf/IF/IF12040
- "U.S. spy agencies deny failure on Crimea Seizure." NBC News, 6 March 2014.
- "US warns Russin invasion could see Kyiv fall in days, leave 50,000 civilians dead." *The Times of Israel*, 6 February 2022 https://www.timesofisrael.com/us-warns-russian-invasion-could-see-kyiv-fall-in-days-cause-50000-casualties/
- Verma, P. "The Rise of the Twitter Spies." The Washington Post, 23 March 2022 https://www.washingkitonpost.com/ technology/2022/03/23/twitter-open-source-intelligence-ukraine/
- Vershinin, A. "Feeding the Bear: A Closer Look at Russian Army Logistics and the Fair Accompli." War on the Rocks, 23 November 2021 https://warontherocks.com/2021/11/feeding-the-bear-a-closer-look-at-russian-army-logistics/
- Ward, A., and Q. Forgey. "Putin could attack Ukraine on Feb. 16, Biden told allies." *Politico*, 11 February 2022 https:// www.politico.com/newsletters/national-security-daily/2022/02/11/putin-could-attack-ukraine-on-feb-16-biden-told -allies-00008344
- Waterfield, J. "Ukraine Crisis: Satellite Data Firm Asks for War Images." BBC News, 2 March 2022 https://www.bbc.co.uk/ news/technology-60592657.mp
- "White House's Sullivan says US prepared for dialogue with Russia." *Reuters*, 17 December 2021 https://www.reuters. com/world/white-houses-sullivan-says-us-prepared-dialogue-with-russia-2021-12-17/
- Wise, J. "The Hunt for the Butchers of Bucha." Intelligencer, 8 April 2022 https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2022/04/osint-sleuths-hunt-for-russian-war-criminals-in-bucha.html
- Zabrodskyi, M., J. Watling, O. V. Danylyuk, and N. Reynolds. Preliminary Lessons in Conventional Warfighting from Russia's Invasion of Ukraine: February – July 2022, November 2022.
- "Zelensky declines US offer to evacuate Kyiv." AP, 26 February 2022 https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-businesseurope-united-nations-kyiv-6ccba0905f1871992b93712d3585f548